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Minutes of the Third Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Thursday 4th March 2010 in the Cathedral Room, Richmond House, 79 Whitehall, London SW1A 2NS 11.00-13.00 
Attendees:

David Hanson MP

Minister of State for Crime and Policing, Home Office
Phil Hope MP

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Care Services, DH

Michael Spurr

Chief Operating Officer, NOMS


Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights
Barbara Bradbury

National Council Member, IMB

Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Patrick Craig

Specialist Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary

Frances Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

Anthony Derry

Head of Mental Health Operations, Care Quality Commission

Philip Geering

Director of Strategy & Communications, IPCC
Kerry Grace

Research Officer, IPCC

Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Andy Hunt


Pre Trial & Custody Manager, ACPO
Catherine Johnstone
Chief Executive, Samaritans

Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Dame Anne Owers
HM Chief Inspector of Prisons

Gordon Scobbie

Custody Lead, ACPO

Stephen Shaw

Ombudsman, Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)
Prof Richard Shepherd
Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody
Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Kevin Venosi

Head of Secure Commissioning, Youth Justice Board

Pat Baskerville

Head of SCOP, NOMS


Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH
Peter Edmundson

Head of Police, Powers & Protection Unit, Home Office

David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA

Jane Forsyth

Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Matthew Leng

Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Richard Hughes

Joint Youth Justice Unit, MOJ/DCSF (Agenda item 4)

Apologies:

Claire Ward MP  

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ

John Drew


Chief Executive, Youth Justice Board

Nick Hardwick

Chair, Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Agenda Item 1: Welcome & Apologies for Absence 

1. David Hanson MP welcomed attendees to the third meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  He apologised and informed members that he would need to leave the meeting at 11.45am.  The Chair would then be taken by Richard Bradshaw. Phil Hope MP joined the Board meeting at the beginning of Agenda Item 5. 
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 11) & Action Points from the Last Meeting
2. David Hanson asked Board members to highlight any factual inaccuracies or omissions in the minutes of the last meeting.  Stephen Shaw reported that he had requested a slight amendment to paragraph 14, which had been actioned.  Members confirmed that there were no further inaccuracies or omissions and the minutes were approved as an accurate record.  David Hanson invited Pat Baskerville to provide feedback on the action points from the last meeting.  She reported that the majority of the action points had been completed.  There was only one outstanding point, which related to obtaining figures on the number of prisoners that died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls which would be discussed under agenda item 3.  [Secretary’s Note: An overview of the status of the action points from the last meeting is included at Annex A]. 
Update from ACPO on the Development of “The Policing of People with Mental Ill Health and Learning Disabilities”
3. One of the action points from the last Board was for ACPO to provide an update on the status of the national guidance being developed in conjunction with the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA) entitled “The Policing of People with Mental Ill Health and Learning Disabilities”.  Andy Hunt reported that the guidance had been approved by ACPO at a meeting on the 3rd March 2010 and had also been endorsed by the Department of Health.  He said that the document encompassed the totality of the police service response to victims and witnesses, places of safety and offenders.  In terms of implementation, the NPIA would apply assisted implementation to all forces in England and Wales starting in April 2010.
Agenda Item 3: Statistics Paper (MBDC 12)
4. David Hanson invited Pat Baskerville to introduce the statistics paper.  Pat reminded members that the paper was marked restricted, as some of the data contained within it had not been published. It should only be used to inform the work of the Board.  David Hanson echoed this point and the need for discretion.  He noted that an article on The Guardian’s website made reference to the fact that the Board was due to discuss the guidelines produced by the Department of Health on the clinical management of people refusing food in Immigration Removal Centres and prisons at this meeting.  He stressed that the papers circulated in advance of these meetings were for Board members consideration only and were not for wider circulation. 
5. Pat explained that the statistics paper addressed the gaps identified at the last meeting. It provided a comprehensive statistical breakdown of the number of deaths that had occurred within state custody between 1st January 1999 and 31st December 2008, by cause, gender, age and ethnicity.  The paper also contained data on the average annual populations and/or throughput within each sector in order to provide some context; data relating to the deaths of individuals subject to early or supervised release from prison; and a breakdown of the number of restraint related deaths, which would be discussed in further detail under agenda item 4.
6. In response to an action point, Pat reported that the Secretariat had identified the number of foreign national prisoners that died whilst in state custody between 1st January 1999 and 31st December 2009, but further work was required to identify those that had completed their sentence and were being held solely under immigration detention powers at the time of their death.  Richard Bradshaw questioned whether the data on detainees who had died whilst subject to immigration controls needed to stretch back 11 years, and suggested that the Secretariat should look at the those deaths which had occurred from 2005 onwards, in order to reduce the time spent going through the records on the Inmate Information System (IIS).  This was agreed.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to obtain figures on the number of detainees to have died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls for a five year period, starting from 2005.
7. Pat commented that this paper contained the most comprehensive set of statistics to have been provided to the Ministerial Board, but that due to the time taken in collating the data the level of analysis provided was not as comprehensive as in previous papers. She then presented key findings from the paper. 
8. Pat began by reporting that the police custody data provided by the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) were only partially complete.  Between 1999/00 to 2003/04, the data provided only covered the headline figures for deaths in or following police custody, and were not broken down into gender, age and ethnicity.  Additionally, between 2004 and 2008, gender, age and ethnicity breakdowns were only provided for the headline figures, and were not broken down per category of death.  The data for 2009 was still outstanding.  Philip Geering explained that there were two main reasons for these gaps.  Firstly, the data for 2009 was in the process of being verified and would be available in summer 2010. Secondly, the IPCC were in the process of conducting an in-depth analysis of all deaths in police custody since 1999 in order to obtain a comprehensive data set.  He said that this study was due to be completed by late summer 2010 and that the findings would be used to inform both policy and practice in order to contribute to a continued reduction in the number of deaths in police custody. [Secretary’s Note: Prior to 2004, the Home Office was responsible for collating data on deaths in or following police custody.  They collated this data by financial year.  The IPCC assumed responsibility for data collation in 2004, and they collate their data by financial year].
9. Deborah Coles welcomed the comprehensiveness of the data, but expressed concern about the gaps in the data provided by the IPCC.  She informed the Board that whenever a death in prison custody occurs, she is sent a notification from the National Offender Management Service (NOMS).  She welcomed this as an example of good practice, as the information provided was very comprehensive providing details on age, ethnicity, gender and circumstances of the death.  Deborah mentioned that it would be useful if this practice was replicated by the IPCC and Care Quality Commission (CQC). Philip Geering and Anthony Deery agreed that the notification scheme would be useful, and agreed to explore this idea further with Deborah.  ACTION: Philip Geering and Anthony Derry to meet with Deborah Coles to discuss the notification scheme in greater detail.  Deborah also suggested that once Board members were confident with the accuracy of the statistics it would be helpful for stakeholders to have access to the data, and that it would be good practice to make the data available to the public via the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) website in order to help promote a greater sense of transparency.
10. Richard Bradshaw welcomed the paper and commented that the quality of data on deaths in state custody was improving. Richard suggested that it would be a better use of the Board’s time and resources if a comprehensive statistics paper was presented to the Board once a year, with statistics relevant to agenda items discussed at each meeting. ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that a comprehensive statistics paper on deaths in custody is presented to the Board once a year. 
Agenda Item 4: Restraint Related Deaths
Update on the Joint Review of Restraint in Juvenile Secure Settings (MBDC 13)
11. David Hanson welcomed Richard Hughes from the Joint Youth Justice Unit (JYJU) to the meeting and invited him to provide an update on the implementation of the recommendations of the review of restraint in juvenile secure settings.  Richard informed the Board that the review had highlighted a number of areas where improvements could be made, which included how incidents were recorded, reported and monitored, inspection arrangements, training, research, accreditation and regulation.  He said the review had made 58 recommendations in total, the majority of which were accepted by the Government and a wide-ranging programme had been put in place to implement these recommendations.       
12. Richard reported that as part of this work NOMS were developing a new behaviour management system for use in young offender institutions and secure training centres, which would be the first system to be assessed by the new Restraint Accreditation Board.  He said that in future all behaviour management systems for use in the under 18 estate would have to be accredited.  He informed the Board that in response to the recommendation for greater staff awareness of the specific needs of young people in custody, NOMS had accelerated the programme of training in child specific skills for staff in young offender institutions.  In addition, he said that the Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF), the Ministry of Justice and the Youth Justice Board (YJB) were reviewing the legislation and guidance relating to the use of force and physical restraint with a view to providing further clarification and introducing greater uniformity.  DCSF were also working with Local Safeguarding Children Boards to enhance their involvement in safeguarding in under 18 custodial establishments.  He reported that Peter Smallridge and Andrew Williamson who undertook the restraint review had been appointed by Ministers to act as external monitors of the implementation programme.
Applicability to the Adult Prison Estate of the Recommendations Arising from the Review of Restraint in Secure Juvenile Settings (MBDC 14)

13. David Hanson invited Michael Spurr to provide an update on the applicability of the recommendations arising from the review of restraint in secure juvenile settings for the adult prison estate.  Michael reported that there had been a large amount of learning which had been identified in the juvenile restraint review which could be applied to the adult estate, and MBDC 14 provided an overview of the recommendations from the review conducted by the JYJU which could or would be implemented in the adult estate. Michael explained that the adult and youth estate both viewed restraint as a last resort, which would be used only where other options to pacify a violent situation had failed, or would not succeed.  NOMS was investing further resources in approaches to manage violence by placing a greater priority on de-escalation methods to avoid the use of force. NOMS was also committed to adopting safer restraint techniques, and had accepted the recommendation of accrediting restraint techniques to ensure that only safe and effective techniques are incorporated into the formal Control and Restraint techniques used in the NOMS estate.
14. Michael reported that despite there being only a small number of restraint related deaths in the prison estate, it was important to ensure that learning from these deaths was captured in order to inform the development of safer restraint techniques.  To further augment the capturing of applicable learning, NOMS had accepted the recommendation to ensure that all uses of restraint in adult prisons are properly documented and that data is analysed both locally in the prison, and centrally in the Safer Custody and Offender Policy Group (SCOP) to ensure that concerns over safety and other issues are identified and addressed.

Emerging Findings from the IAP’s Working Group on the Use of Physical Restraint (MBDC 15)

15. David Hanson welcomed Professor Richard Shepherd, a member of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody to the meeting and invited him to present the emerging findings from the IAP’s working group considering the issue of the use of physical restraint.  Richard reported that the statistics obtained by the IAP indicated that between 1999 and 2008, there were 5,668 deaths in state custody, 12 of which were as a direct result of restraint.  He explained that the IAP were unable to obtain data on the number of restraint related deaths (if any), which occurred in or following police custody between 2000 and 2003 so this figure could be an under representation of the total number of deaths.  He said that despite the numbers being relatively low, these deaths were the most contentious and high profile for the custody sectors involved because of the emotional and financial costs involved.

16. He acknowledged that there was a gap in these statistics as they only took into account the deaths, which occurred as a direct result of restraint.  He said that there was potential learning that could be extrapolated from the deaths where restraint was deemed to be a contributory factor.  As a result, recommendation 1 related to undertaking a review of all Rule 43 Reports, narrative verdicts and investigation reports relating to those cases where restraint was identified as contributing to the death, as well as being a direct cause.  The aim of this work, which would be undertaken over the next six months, was to identify any trends particularly in relation to ethnicity and mental health and relevant learning for dissemination across the custodial sectors.  

17. Richard Shepherd said that as part of their initial scoping work, the IAP had found examples of commonality across the custodial sectors in terms of how they approached the use of physical restraint and examples, which indicated that the sectors were starting to share lessons in relation to its use.  However, more needed to be done and recommendation 2 related to the IAP holding a cross sector workshop involving the training leads on restraint from each of the custody sectors in order to identify common approaches to restraint techniques, encourage further joined up working and share examples of good practice. 
18. He reported that in order to inform the work of this group, the IAP had commissioned the Offender Health Research Network (OHRN) to undertake a short review of the current medical theories surrounding restraint related deaths and two commonly cited concepts were positional asphyxia and excited delirium.  However, given the amount of debate concerning this issue and the lack of consensus among pathologists and other medical practitioners as to the precise cause of death in many restraint related cases, the IAP recognised that further analysis of the evidence base was required.  He said that recommendation 3 concerned the IAP commissioning a meta-analysis of the medical theories and research relating to restraint related deaths, with particular reference to excited delirium and positional asphyxia in order to identify common themes and key learning points for dissemination across the sectors.  The aim was that this research would commence in September 2010, preliminary findings would be presented at the Ministerial Board in February 2011 and a final report would be available in June 2011.   
19. David Hanson thanked Richard Hughes, Michael Spurr and Professor Richard Shepherd and invited comments or questions from Board members.  Frances Crook commented that the Howard League had represented a number of children that had suffered injuries following the use of restraint in secure training centres and as a result, she did not support the implementation of recommendations arising from the juvenile review in the adult prison estate.  She expressed concern that the IAP’s recommendations were too limited in scope and argued that they should be broadened to consider violence more generally rather than focussing solely upon restraint.  In response, Lord Harris said that the scope of these initial recommendations was deliberately narrow because the work would be incremental.  He said that the initial focus would be the practice of restraint and further work would be undertaken longer term to consider issues such as the patterns and frequency of use and psychological impact etc.
20. Anne Owers reported that HMIP and HMIC had looked at the use of restraint as part of their programme of joint inspections of police custody suites.  She said when inspecting prison establishments, records were available which documented the number of times restraint had been used, the staff members involved and any follow up action taken.  This information however, was not available within police custody suites.  She explained that if restraint was used this would be recorded on an individual’s custody record, but there was often no centralised register held by the custody sergeant.  Gordon Scobbie agreed to discuss this issue in more detail with Anne Owers outside the meeting and provide an update on the outcome of these discussions at the next meeting.  ACTION: Gordon Scobbie to provide feedback on this issue at the next meeting.  Selena Lynch welcomed recommendation 3 on behalf of the Coroners Society, as she said that there was still a lack of agreement amongst medical practitioners in relation to many restraint related cases and further analysis of the evidence would be extremely helpful.
21. Juliet Lyon asked whether the Restraint Accreditation Board could be renamed as the Safety and Accreditation Board as she felt that the issues were wider than just restraint and David Hanson asked the JYJU to consider this suggestion outside of the meeting.  ACTION: Joint Youth Justice Unit to consider renaming the Restraint Accreditation Board.  She said that she welcomed Michael Spurr’s paper, but was concerned that the Prison Service appeared to be moving away from a therapeutic focus in order to reduce staffing levels and ultimately costs.  She also asked if the IAP could specifically consider learning disabilities, as well as mental health and ethnicity as part of the work being taken forward under recommendation 1.  ACTION: IAP to ensure that learning disabilities is considered as part of the work being taken forward under recommendation 1.  Stephen Shaw asked whether there had been any research undertaken in relation to the use of de-escalation techniques and Lord Harris suggested that this could be explored further under recommendation 3.  ACTION: IAP to determine if any research has been undertaken in relation to the use of de-escalation techniques. 
22. David Hanson sought confirmation from members that they supported all three of the IAP’s recommendations relating to the use of physical restraint.  Members confirmed that they were content with the recommendations put forward and these were approved by the Board.  Lord Harris agreed to provide an update on the progress of these recommendations at the next meeting in June 2010.  ACTION:  Lord Harris to provide an update on the progress of these recommendations at the next Board meeting.  
Agenda Item 5: Update on the Work of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 16) including Emerging Findings from the IAP’s Working Group on Cross Sector Learning (MBDC 15)
23. Richard Bradshaw took over the Chair and invited Lord Toby Harris, the Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody to provide an update on the work undertaken by the Panel since the last Ministerial Board in October 2009 and present the emerging findings from the IAP’s working group considering the issue of cross sector learning.  Lord Harris informed the group that the paper (MBDC 16) reported on the progress made since the last Board in relation to the delivery of the IAP’s initial work plan.  He said that the capacity of the Secretariat had been limited last year whilst further appointments were made to the team.  However, Matthew Leng and Alicia Balaquidan had both started in December 2009 and the full team was now in place.  

24. He reported that over the last six months, the Secretariat had been working with the Central Office of Information (COI) to develop an independent website for the IAP, which was officially launched on the 3rd February 2010.  The intention was that over time, further development work would be undertaken to make the website more interactive and the IAP were considering the benefit of having a password protected area, which would allow members of the Practitioner and Stakeholder Group to hold closed discussions.  He said that a listening event with family members who had been directly affected by the death of a relative whilst detained within state custody was being held on the 30th March 2010.  This would provide an opportunity for the IAP to hear about the personal experiences of these families and give them the opportunity to provide their views on where the IAP’s focus could be most effective in terms of meeting the needs of bereaved families.  He said that feedback on the outcomes of the day would be provided at the next Board.                 

25. Lord Harris informed the group that Professor Keith Hawton, the Director of the Centre for Suicide Research at the University of Oxford had attended the last IAP meeting on the 3rd March to present the findings of two studies, which investigated the prevalence of psychiatric disorders in male and female prisoners who had recently engaged in near-lethal self-harm.  He said that the IAP had found this presentation very interesting and would explore whether there were opportunities for future joint working in this area with the Centre for Suicide Research.

26. Lord Harris moved on to discuss the emerging findings from the working group considering the issue of cross sector learning.  He said that the main aim of this group, which was being led by Deborah Coles, was to identify how the different custody sectors captured and shared learning in relation to deaths in custody and to highlight where this information could be more effectively shared both within the individual sectors, as well as across them.  The initial scoping work undertaken to date by the IAP had shown that there were a number of good written policies in place within individual sectors for sharing the learning identified following a death in custody both on a local and national basis.  He said however, that the IAP were not currently in a position to assess the effectiveness of these policies and recommendation 4 related to undertaking further qualitative work over the next nine months to determine the effectiveness of these in practice in terms of contributing to a reduction in deaths in custody.

27. He reported that this group had looked at how the different custodial sectors collated and disseminated Rule 43 Reports and narrative verdicts.  There was a gap identified in relation to the police, as both the Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) and the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA) did not receive Rule 43 Reports as a matter of course and it was felt that there could potentially be more of a role for them in the dissemination of lessons following a death in police custody.  Philip Geering commented that Rule 43 Reports reflected recommendations made by the IPCC and that they tried to share the learning from these reports via the regular Learning the Lessons Bulletins that were produced, but recognised that the role of ACPO and the NPIA in the dissemination of lessons could possibly be explored further.  The IAP found that with the exception of NOMS, the custodial sectors tended to focus their attention on the recommendations contained within Rule 43 Reports, despite the fact that narrative verdicts were also an important source of learning. 

28. Lord Harris said the IAP acknowledged that the appointment of the new Chief Coroner provided an opportunity to make learning from deaths in state custody a higher priority.  Recommendations 5 and 6 related to the inclusion of a specific reference to learning from deaths in state custody within the Chief Coroner’s remit and inviting them to sit on the Ministerial Board given the relevance of the issues discussed.  Recommendation 7 concerned the development of guidance for Coroners to assist them with the production of Rule 43 Reports, as the inconsistency in the format and content of these reports was highlighted at a recent meeting held with Coroners.  Selena Lynch welcomed these recommendations, but was concerned that this work could be delayed given that the Chief Coroner would not be in post for sometime.  In response, Lord Harris said that approaches had already been made to the Coroners and Burial Division within the Ministry of Justice (MOJ) and he would be pursuing these issues with them further over the coming months.  Deborah Coles commented that the guidance in relation to Rule 43 Reports could be developed in conjunction with the MOJ and the Coroners Society and it was not necessary to wait for the Chief Coroner to start in post before commencing this work.

29. Lord Harris said the IAP recognised that further work was required to obtain accurate figures on the number of outstanding inquests into deaths in state custody and the reasons behind these delays.  Recommendation 8 concerned producing a questionnaire in conjunction with the Coroners Society to obtain data on the number of inquests, which were currently outstanding for more than a year and further details on the reasons for this.  Barbara Bradbury said that the IMB strongly endorsed this recommendation, as they had been raising concerns about the accuracy of the data held on the number of outstanding inquests for sometime.  She asked what the timescales were for this work and Lord Harris reported that the IAP were hoping to send the questionnaire to Coroners for completion in mid May.  An analysis of the returns received would be provided at the Ministerial Board in October 2010.  Juliet Lyon said that she also supported this recommendation, as delays to inquests not only had an enormous impact upon the family and staff involved, but could also diminish the relevance of any learning. 

30. Richard Bradshaw thanked Lord Toby Harris and invited comments or questions from members.  Juliet Lyon acknowledged the amount of work being undertaken by the IAP and said that she welcomed the progress that had been made since the IAP’s initial work plan had been agreed.  Richard Bradshaw sought confirmation from members that they supported all five of the recommendations relating to cross sector learning.  Members confirmed that they were content with the recommendations put forward and these were approved by the Board.  He proposed that a letter should be sent to members of the IAP on behalf of the Ministerial Board to thank them for the work undertaken to date and Board members supported this proposal.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to draft a letter of thanks to members of the IAP on behalf of the Ministerial Board.
Agenda Item 6: Paper Presented by Offender Health on ‘Improving Health, Supporting Justice’, the National Delivery Plan of the Health and Criminal Justice Programme Board (MBDC 17)
31. Richard Bradshaw introduced the Offender Health paper on ‘Improving Health, Supporting Justice’ the National Delivery Plan of the Health and Criminal Justice Programme.  Richard stressed that he would be highlighting those commitments made in the Delivery Plan which had particular relevance to the work of the Ministerial Board. Richard began by explaining that between 2000 and 2009, there had been a sustained reduction in the number of suicides.  A significant contribution to this reduction was as a result of an increased prisoner access to the Integrated Drug Treatment System (IDTS), and an increased focus on training for prison staff responsible for a prisoner’s initial induction.
32. Richard also highlighted the strength in partnership between the NHS and the Prison and Probation Ombudsman (PPO) and the significant contributions this partnership had made to safer custody.  Stephen Shaw agreed, and welcomed this partnership; however, he cautioned that significant challenges remained.  Visits to prisons by PPO investigators had identified how some prison staff had doubts as to how long a prisoner with drug problems should be on IDTS, as a sizeable proportion of prisoners with drug abuse history were being sustained on methadone whilst in prison. Dame Anne Owers agreed and commented that whilst IDTS had made an important difference in preventing those with substance misuse issues from committing suicide, she too questioned how long IDTS treatment should be maintained with an individual whilst in prison.  She added that embedding the Care Programme Approach (CPA) would provide a good methodology for dealing with prisoners who have complex addiction needs, however, greater links with local GP’s would need to be forged to ensure its success. Attention would also need to be drawn to strategies to deal with alcohol misuse of released prisoners in the community, and whilst detoxification programmes were helpful, there would need to be other solutions. 
33. Phil Hope drew attention to the disparity between the actual number of natural cause deaths of individuals in prison, and the expected rate of natural cause deaths based on the Office for National Statistics (ONS) ‘All Cause Mortality Rates’ for 2008.  Phil Hope highlighted that for three of the age groups, the actual number of natural cause deaths was lower than the expected death rate and that for two of age groups, there had been a higher than expected natural cause death rate.  He added that these figures posed further questions, particularly for the age group with fewer than expected deaths, and asked whether prison was seen as a better environment for certain offender age groups. Juliet Lyon referred to a report  authored by the Prison Reform Trust entitled ‘Doing Time: The Experiences and Needs of Older People in Prison’ which showed that a percentage of prisoners re-offend in an attempt to return to prison, where they had better access healthcare and diets than they would expect to receive in the community. Stephen Shaw echoed the point that prison can sometimes offer a better, more secure environment for elderly prisoners who would have greater access to prison healthcare. He argued that one of the reasons for the age group for 36-45 years far exceeded the expected death rate could be due to the fact that years of substance abuse had caused health complications in some prisoners, which were only now manifesting.  Michael Spurr added that prisons had seen an improved link in with healthcare, and that this partnership had no doubt saved lives.  He also pointed out that the rate of suicide for offenders in the community is significantly higher than that in custody. 
34. Richard Bradshaw thanked the Board for their comments, and stressed that he would keep the Board updated with developments on the further work that is to be undertaken on the National Delivery Plan.
Agenda Item 7: Guidelines for the Clinical Management of People Refusing Food in Immigration Removal Centres & Prisons 
35. Richard Bradshaw reported that Offender Health had developed guidelines for the clinical management of people refusing food in immigration removal centres (IRCs) and prisons.  These had been developed in conjunction with Dr Mike Stroud, Consultant Physician and Senior Lecturer in Medicine and Nutrition at Southampton University and were available on the Department of Health website.  He said that the guidelines were aimed at healthcare professionals and included information on the physical effects of food and fluid refusal, the most effective practical and clinical management of individuals refusing to eat or drink, the legal aspects of such practices and the relevance of the Mental Capacity Act 2005.  These guidelines also addressed the considerable dangers and risks associated with refeeding individuals who had been starving, but who then decided to eat again.    
36. Juliet Lyon suggested that there appeared to have been a spate of these cases recently within the immigration estate and asked if there were plans to undertake a wider review to determine why food refusal was becoming more prevalent.  David Wood responded that although there had recently been one well publicized case in the media, this did not constitute a spate of cases.  He confirmed that these guidelines had been in development for sometime and were not connected to any recent activity within the immigration estate.  Michael Spurr commented that food refusal had been an issue that the Prison Service had managed for many years.  He said that it was often used as a means of protest by those about to be transferred to another prison and he welcomed the guidelines.
Agenda Item 8: Reports & Issues from Members

Issues Arising from Recent Inquests
37. Deborah Coles said that she wanted to raise a number of concerns in relation to the transfer of prisoners and failings in risk assessments, which had been highlighted at the recent inquests of Michael Taylor, Rebecca Smith and Michael Clegg.  Deborah provided an overview of the circumstances of each of these three cases.  She reported that Michael Taylor had been receiving methadone maintenance treatment when he was remanded into custody at Wormwood Scrubs.  Following a court appearance, he was held overnight at a police station under Operation Safeguard.  The following day he was returned to Bedford prison where methadone maintenance was not in place and he subsequently killed himself.  
38. Deborah informed the Board that Rebecca Smith had a history of mental health problems and deliberate self-harm.  She was sentenced to three and a half years in prison in March 2004.  In May of that year, she was transferred from Eastwood Park to Buckley Hall prison, which took her further away from home and her family.  She died at Rochdale Infirmary on 1st June 2004, after taking her own life.  The Coroner raised concerns about the procedures for the transfer and allocation of vulnerable prisoners in a Rule 43 Report.  Deborah reported that Michael Clegg died at HMP Leeds in May 2006.  The inquest into his death concluded that he had been unlawfully killed by his cell mate.  The jury recorded a narrative verdict, which was critical of the cell sharing risk assessment (CSRA) arrangements at HMP Leeds and the failure to implement the recommendations made by the PPO following the death of Shahid Aziz in 2004.
39. Michael Spurr acknowledged that these were all valid points and said that the Prison Service would learn from each of these cases.  He explained that at the time of Michael Taylor’s death, the Integrated Drug Treatment System (IDTS) was not available in all prison establishments, but that the Prison Service was now working towards ensuring that key elements of the IDTS system were available in the majority of prisons in England and Wales.  He said that the Prison Service recognized the impact that being located a long distance from home had upon prisoners, but as there were only a small number of female prisons this meant that unfortunately some prisoners could not be located near their family.  He reported that NOMS were currently reviewing the CSRA process as part of the wider review of the violence reduction strategy and this review would take account of the lessons that could be learned from Michael Clegg’s death.  

40. Stephen Shaw said that learning identified from deaths in custody was being used by the Prison Service to inform operational policy.  He gave the example of a recent letter, which had been issued by Michael Spurr to Governing Governors concerning access to prison cells at night and during patrol state.  This emphasized the fact that local security strategies should make it explicit that during these times if there was a threat to life a cell should be entered immediately, he said that this was important as in terms of saving lives seconds made a difference.
Update on Deaths in Custody Research Project
41. Philip Geering provided the Board with an update on the research study currently being undertaken by the IPCC, which involved examining deaths in police custody over an eleven year period up to March 2009.  He said that there had been a reduction in the number of deaths in police custody over the last ten years from 49 in 1998/9 to 15 in 2008/9.  It was not clear why the number of deaths had fallen and one of the aims of the research study was to determine the reasons for this fall.  Philip reported that between 1998/9 and 2008/9 the total number of deaths, which occurred in police custody was 333.  He said of those that died, 90% were male and 10% female.  Almost half were aged between 25 and 44 years of age and 14% were from Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) groups.  In terms of cause of death, he said that 31% of the total deaths were due to natural causes and 18% due to accidental overdoses.
42. Philip Geering said that the first phase of the study, which involved identifying all of the cases and gathering the data had been completed and initial analysis had been done. The next phase to complete the analysis, look at thematic issues such as mental health and restraint, and determine the reasons for the fall in the number of deaths was underway. It was envisaged that the number of deaths may have fallen due to a number of factors including improvements in the standard of the healthcare services being delivered within custody suites, better training for staff and improved custody suite design.  He informed the Board that a report summarising the results of this research would be published in late summer and said that the findings would be used to inform both policy and practice in order to contribute to a continued reduction in the number of deaths in police custody.

43. Richard Bradshaw reminded members that this was the last Ministerial Board that Anne Owers and Stephen Shaw would be attending.  The Board formally acknowledged and thanked them both for their commitment and contribution to preventing deaths in state custody over the last ten years. 
Agenda Item 9: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

44. Richard Bradshaw thanked members for their contributions and confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on Thursday 17th June 2010 between 11.00am and 1.00pm with subsequent meetings being held on the 21st October 2010 and 10th February 2011.  He said that the venue for the next meeting would be confirmed in due course.
ANNEX A
ACTION POINTS FROM MEETING HELD ON 15 OCTOBER 2009

	Action
	Owner


	Outcome

	Secretary to ensure that the statistics paper for the next meeting contains data on the number of restraint related deaths and homicides within each of the custody sectors

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED - This data is provided in the statistics paper (MBDC 12) where available.

	Secretary to ensure that the data contained within the statistics paper is broken down by age where available

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED - This data is provided in the statistics paper (MBDC 12) where available.

	Secretary to ensure that the data contained within the statistics paper is broken down by ethnicity where available

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED - This data is provided in the statistics paper (MBDC 12) where available.

	Secretary to obtain figures on the number of prisoners that died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls

	Jane Forsyth
	ONGOING – The Secretariat has identified the number of foreign national prisoners that died whilst in state custody between 1st January 1999 and 31st December 2009, however, further work is required to identify those individuals who had completed their sentence and were being held solely under immigration detention powers at the time of their death.



	Richard Bradshaw to provide Frances Crook with contact details for Sian Rees within DH

	Richard Bradshaw
	COMPLETED – Contact details for Sian Rees were provided by the Secretary on 1st March 2010. 

	Secretary to include data on the average populations within each sector in the statistics paper for the next meeting

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED - This data is provided in the statistics paper (MBDC 12) where available.

	IAP to identify the data currently available on the deaths of those on early or supervised release from prison for the next Board meeting

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED - This data is provided in the statistics paper (MBDC 12).


	IAP to consider whether the risks of those recently released from all forms of state custody should be part of their longer term work programme


	Jane Forsyth
	ONGOING - The IAP are in the process of developing their longer-term work programme, which is due to be presented at the next Ministerial Board in June 2010.  

	Secretary to circulate the membership list for the Practitioner & Stakeholder Group with the minutes of the Board

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – This information was circulated by the Secretary on the 18th January 2010.

	Members to provide the Head of Secretariat with the names of operational staff who could be invited to join the Practitioner and Stakeholder Group

	All Members
	COMPLETED - No feedback was received from members.

	Secretary to ensure that a written update on the progress of the IAP’s working groups is included as a standing agenda item at each Board

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – Paper (MBDC 15) reports on the emerging findings and provides some preliminary recommendations from the groups considering the issues of the use of physical restraint and cross sector learning.  This paper also provides an update on the progress of the four other working groups being taken forward by the IAP.



	ACPO to provide an update on the status of the mental health guidance at the next Ministerial Board meeting

	Gordon Scobbie
	COMPLETED – Update to be provided by ACPO under matters arising at the meeting.

	Secretary to commission Offender Health to produce a paper for the next Board, which highlights the relevant aspects of the delivery plan for the work of the Board

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – This item is included on the agenda for this meeting.

	PPPU within the Home Office to draft a letter from David Hanson on behalf of the Ministerial Board to the Chair of the Cambridgeshire Police Authority

	Peter Edmundson
	COMPLETED - At the last Ministerial Board, members discussed the HMIC/HMIP report on an inspection visit to police custody suites in Cambridgeshire constabulary.  An action point from this meeting was for David Hanson to write on behalf of the Ministerial Board to the Chair of the Cambridgeshire Police Authority to request an update on the action being taken to address the failings highlighted in the report and the timescales for this work.  A copy of the letter that was sent out from David Hanson and the reply received from Cambridgeshire Police Authority was circulated to Board members for information on the 15th February 2010.  



	Secretary to ensure that restraint related deaths is included as a substantive agenda item for the next Board meeting


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – This item is included on the agenda for this meeting.

	Secretary to ensure that a formal update on the review of restraint in juvenile settings is provided at the next Board

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – This item is included on the agenda for this meeting. 

	Secretary to request an update on the work being undertaken by HM Prison Service to consider the wider implications of the juvenile restraint review for the adult prison estate for the next Board meeting

	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – This item is included on the agenda for this meeting.
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